
Agenda PC Meeting August 2019 

Page 1 of 3 
 

1   

 

      BIDFORD ON AVON PARISH COUNCIL 

In the County of Warwickshire 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

To all Members of the Parish Council 
 
You are hereby summoned to attend a Meeting of the Parish Council to be held at 
the Parish Council Meeting Rooms, Bramley Way on Monday 19th August 2019 @ 
7.30 pm to transact the following business 
 
14th August 2019 

 
Elisabeth Uggerløse 
Clerk to the Parish Council  

 
 

AGENDA 
 
1. To receive and accept apologies 
2. To receive any Declaration of Interest on Items on the Agenda 

i. All members of the Council are respectfully reminded that in order to 
comply with the Code of Conduct adopted by the Parish Council on 18th 
December 2017, if any matter arises during the meeting in which they 
have declared an Interest, which could be personal or prejudicial, they 
should declare so and leave the room. 

ii. Written requests for Dispensations for DPI should be received by the 
Clerk no more than 24 hours prior to the meeting.  
Dispensations will be granted as appropriate 

3. To approve the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 29th July 2019 
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4. Youth Forum – an opportunity for the young of the parish to put their concerns 
to members of the Parish Council.  Approx 15 mins. (Public Participation at 
Council Meeting Guidance Notes apply) 

5. Public Forum - questions from members of the public.  Please be aware that 
Council will only be able to respond to issues relating to the business to be 
transacted at the meeting. Approx. 15 minutes in total; 3 minutes per person.  
(Public Participation at Council Meeting Guidance Notes apply). Please note that 
this is the only opportunity members of the public have to raise issues as, once 
the meeting has started, all discussions are limited to the Council and Officers. 

6. Councillor Forum – questions from members of the Council in respect of items 
on the Agenda or Matter Arising (Councillors should be aware this is not a forum 
when administrative issues are to be raised – this can be done directly with the 
Clerk and, if deemed appropriate, can be added to the Agenda as a separate item) 

7. To receive a report from the County Councillor 
8. To receive a report from the District Councillors 
9. To receive Clerk’s Report - verbal 
10. To consider Reports from the Parish Council’s Working Groups  

i. Amenities WG -  
Recommendation:  

✓ Council approve the Agreement between Bidford on Avon Parish 
Council and Bidford on Avon Tennis Club – circulated 

✓ Council approve payment of the grant of £8,000 awarded to Bidford 

on Avon Tennis Club in December 2018. 

ii. Business WG – Verbal report 
iii. Youth & Community WG 

11. To review and adopt the following Council Policies: 
i. Internal Financial Control 

ii. Internal Control 
iii. Training 
iv. Financial Regulations the August WALC Newsletter intimated there had 

been some changes.  However, reviewing the Council’s Financial 
Regulations against the “updated” version showed no changes.  The Clerk 
checked with Derek Kemp of both NALC and DCK (Council’s accountants) 
who confirmed there were no updates to be made. 

12. To consider attendance to the WALC Annual Conference and AGM on Sat. 9th 
November at Shire Hall 9.00 am to 3.30 pm 
Cost: £60 (as a County Committee Member my fee is £30) The AGM which starts 
at 2.00pm is FREE. 
The Annual Conference Agenda is: 

i. Bishop of Coventry – how the Church and Parish Councils can work 
together 

ii. Kushal Birla (WCC Assistance Director Business & Customer Services) – 
WCC working with Parish Council 

iii. Facilitated Discussion (attendants to choose which they would like to 
attend) 
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✓ Planning – CILs and Neighbourhood Plans; preparing for income 
(sometimes sizeable), what are the options 

✓ Standards in Public Life Report –options without waiting for 
legislation to be implemented 

✓ The value of Digital Mapping for Parish Councils 
✓ Making Tax Digital and the benefits of VAT (tbc) 

iv. WALC AGM (following lunch) 
v. Question time debate on Rural Transport 

13. To receive update from WCC Road Safety – correspondence circulated 
14. To consider speeds on 

i. Victoria Road – Speed Summary from May 2017 circulated 
Council to consider if it wishes to have another speed count.  

ii. Waterloo Road  
Council to consider if it wishes to have a speed count and, if so, where at 
to note the cost of £250 per count per week 

15.  To consider the following Planning Application 
i. 19/01964/FUL Mr Jason Holmes Fitness Worx, 7 Waterloo Park, B50 

4JG 
Change of usage to D2 (Gymnasium) for a functional training facility 

ii. 19/02268/TREE Ms Slater, 2 Icknield Street, B50 4BX 
T1 – Oak – reduce spread by up to 1 metre to clear roof and to property 
boundary. 

16. To approve : 
i. Accounts for the month of  July 2019 (circulated) 

ii. This month’s payments (circulated) 
iii. Council to note the following: 

o Cheque No. 7286 for an amount of £764.50 was raised and signed on 

Monday 12th August to cover the approved cost of the Live Clean 

Street APP –  Payment was required to activate the purchase. 
o Cheque No. 7287 for £33,182.33 was reissued as replacement of  

cheque 7282 which the bank had returned and then destroyed. 
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BIDFORD ON AVON PARISH COUNCIL 

In the County of Warwickshire 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 29th July  2019 @ 7.30 pm at the 
Parish Council Meeting Room, Bramley Way. 
 
PRESENT 
 
Chairman          Cllr. Knight, Chairman of the Council 
 

        Cllrs.           Atkins, Cullum, Deacon, Fleming, Hiscocks, Keeley,  Meredith,  
                                          and Williams                           
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           

Also present:                      County Cllr Brain 
                    District Cllrs. Fleming and Pemberton 
                    2 members of the public                                                
                                                                                                                                                                     

In attendance:                   Mrs E. Uggerløse, Clerk to the Parish Council  
                                              Sophie Ross  (on work experience with the Parish Council) 
 
 
1. TO RECEIVE AND ACCEPT APOLOGIES 

Apologies received and accepted from Cllr Taylor 
 

2. TO RECEIVE ANY DECLARATION OF INTEREST IN ITEMS ON THE AGENDA 
i. All members of the Council are respectfully reminded that in order to comply 

with the Code of Conduct adopted by the Parish Council on 18th December 
2017, if any matter arises during the meeting in which they have declared an 
Interest, which could be personal or prejudicial, they should declare so and 
leave the room. 
None declared 

ii. Written requests for Dispensations for DPI should be received by the Clerk no 
more than 24 hours prior to the meeting.  
Dispensations will be granted as appropriate. 
None required 
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3. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 24TH 
JUNE 2019 
Cllr Deacon proposed the Minutes be accepted as being accurate 
RESOLVED that the Minutes be accepted and signed by the Chairman 
 

4. YOUTH FORUM 
None present 
 

5. PUBLIC FORUM 
i. A resident enquired as to how S106 monies were being spent.  He was 

advised to check the June Minutes for the requested information. 
ii. Could CCTV be installed on the Big Meadow.  There are plans for this under 

the SDC improvement programme 
 

6. COUNCILLOR FORUM 
i. There had been vehicle counts along Honeybourne Road and the B439: why 

not along Waterloo Road? 
ii. Concern about speeding when the nursery started in Sept. 

Cllr Brain advised there was an email from Road Safety regarding this issues 
which he would forward for circulation 

iii. A Councillor reports that Lloyds Bank were note able to give details of when 
the mobile facility would be available 
Crawford Memorial Hall were able to advise that it would be the mornings of 
Monday and Thursdays at the Crawford Memorial Hall car park. 

iv. A  Councillor who had attended an event met a member of the Salford Priors 
Girl Guides who asked her to pass on the group’s gratitude for the grant that 
will allow them to take part in their Alpine adventure this summer. 

        RESOLVED to note all point raised. 
 
7. TO RECEIVE REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR 

Cllr Brain apologised for his recent absence from meetings which was due to poor 
health.   

i. He was happy to advise that the Vale of Evesham Freight Quality Partnership 
WG has been restarted.  He had attended a meeting on Friday and could 
advise that the Clerk had also attended.  The  hope is that next time more of 
the freight companies will be represented and that, after a 9 year gap, the WG 
will  start working for the benefit of all. 

ii. County Council had adopted the full Climate Change Emergency and there 
will be a report to Cabinet in 6 months time. 

iii. He was aware of a bad accident on the Honeybourne Road at the junction 
with Cleeve and Welford roads – he will ensure the debris is removed. 

iv. He was pleased to announce that the following local groups had benefited 
from the Councillor Grant: 

• Bidford Colts                                              £500 
• Bidford & District History Society £1,300 
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8. TO RECEIVE REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS 

i. Planning – development at Shottery is starting and the link road is critically 
important: it will go from Borden Hill to the A46 by Wildmoor and it needs to 
be built before the SW relief road.  
It is important to note that the SW Relief Road needs to be supported as the 5 
year land supply, essential to the Core Strategy, is largely dependant on it. 

ii. Site Allocation Plan – consultation will start soon.  There is a 6.1 year land 
supply so it is less likely to trigger the emergency reserve sites. 

iii. Climate Change Emergency has been adopted.  SDC has signed up to achieve 
this by 2030.  It is not going to be easy and SDC will embark in district wide 
discussions. 
Does this not mean that the proposed power station at Croft Hill contravenes 
the policy? Cllr Pemberton agreed that this would appear to be the case and 
that it  had been brought up by other members of SDC 

iv. Broadband  BD link proposes to bring broadband to every dwelling and 
business in the country.  However, because they get paid according to 
success, this means they tend to support urban, more successful areas, that 
the poorer rural ones. 
 

9. RECEIVE CLERK’S REPORT  
The written report had been circulated.  
RESOLVED to note 
 

10. TO CONSIDER REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PARISH 
COUNCIL WORKING GROUPS 

i. Amenities WG Report with Resolutions attached to these Minutes of which 
they form an integral part 

ii. Business WG – Verbal report which included the following issues that are 
being considered by the BDWG: 

• Graham Feest report on the High Street 
• Signage – agreed position of 2 x noticeboards 
• Fingerboards – update with new business and 

change colour to yellow with black lettering o make 
them more visible 

• Promote a more café society type High Street and 
look at possibilities to support this 

• Encourage the use of the 2 free car parks: Anglo 
Saxon and, especially, Ward Lane 

• Scheme to improve shop fascias by setting aside 
some funding and ask the shops to apply for grants 

• Consider seating on the broad pavement area on the 
west side of the High Street as well as the Village 
Centre on the East side. 
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• Museum/visitor centre either on the High Street or, 
as a pop shop on the Big Meadow 

• Weekend stalls, approx. 6, for Bidford Crafters 
around the War Memorial 

• Empty shops – try to find out who are the owners 
and obtain permission to vinyl wrap them to 
improve the look 

• Facilitate and promote  the creation of a Bidford 
Chamber of Commerce to help businesses work 
together 

• Business website – improve and modernise it. 
       RESOLVED  to note the verbal report 

iii. Report from the LGRC/NALC EXPO Report and Resolutions attached to 
these Minutes of which they form an integral part 

iv. Report from the 3 tier Rural Transport Event Report and Resolutions 
attached to these Minutes of which it forms an integral part 

 
Standing Orders were momentarily suspended between 8.35 and 8.37 pm 

 
11. TO CONSIDER THE REPORT FROM GRAHAM FEEST, ROAD SAFETY 

CONSULTANT – TRAFFIC ROADS IN RESPECT OF  
i. The Junction of Honeybourne Road and Cleeve Road/Welford Road 

ii. The approach to Bidford Bridge from the South 
          Council considered the recommendations and RESOLVED to accept them and  

  request WCC to consider their implementation to improve the traffic safety of both  
  these areas. 
 

12. TO CONSIDER THE PURCHASE OF PARISH COUNCIL OFFICE DESK COMPUTER 
AND LAPTOP 
Report with options had been circulated and Council RESOLVED to accept the 
option offered by EDGE IT as it is a company that specialises in local councils and is 
best placed to give council support. 
 

13. TO CONSIDER THE OPTION OF HAVING PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS TAPED 
AND BROADCAST. 
Council considered the report which had been circulated and after a short discussion 
it was proposed not to take up the option. Following a vote it was RESOLVED with 8 
votes in favour and 1 against not to take up the option. 
 

14. TO CONSIDER LETTER FROM SDC REGARDING THE CCTV CONTRIBUTION 
 This was  a 4 year Agreement from 1st July 2019 to 30th June 2023 to offer full 24 
hour surveillance cover as well as confirmation of the £796,000 approved 
investment to upgrade the CCTV system from analogue to a modern digital system. 
RESOLVED to approve the contribution that would ensure 24 hour surveillance. 
 

15. TO CONSIDER THE FOLLOWING PLANNING APPLICATIONS 
i. 19/01478/TPO Mrs Sarah Williams, Rose Cottage, 102-104 High Street 

B50 4AF 
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G1 – cypress x 3 – remove 
RESOLVED no objection but, as per council policy, request the planting of 3 x 
replacement trees with native variety 

ii. 19/01707/LBC – Mr Mark Lickley, Lloyds Banking Group, Lloyds TSB 
Bank, High Street, B50 4NJ 
removal of external signage 
RESOLVED no objection 

iii. 19/01766/FUL – Mr P Scully, Avon Farm, Welford Road, Barton 
Proposed domestic garage (Planning Application 18/03078/FUL for a 
proposed garage and change of use of land to domestic curtilage has been 
withdrawn) 
RESOLVED to object as it is contrary  to Policy H5 - Use of Garden Land - the 
proposed garage is located in the garden, is imposing and there would appear 
to be no justification for its erection. 

iv. 19/01896/FUL – Mr and Mrs E Steele, 14 Ebsdorf Close, B50 4FQ 
Single storey rear extension 
RESOLVED by 5 votes in favour, 2 against and 2 abstentions to make a No 
representation comment. 

v. 19/01897/FUL Mr Mark Grunnell Red Oak Taverns, Land East of 22 
Tower Close, Tower Hill,  
proposed dwelling with associate works. 
RESOLVED no objection 
 

16. TO CONSIDER AND APPROVE  
i. Completed accounts for the month of June 2019 

These had been circulated  
RESOLVED they should be accepted and approved 

ii. To approve payments to be made in July 2019 
List of cheques to be raised and signed had been circulated.   

             The total amount for the payment list is £46,303.69 as per the enclosed. 
RESOLVED to approve payments and Cllrs Atkins and Deacon to sign the 
cheques 
 

The meeting closed at approx. 9.00pm 
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  BIDFORD ON AVON PARISH COUNCIL 

In the County of Warwickshire 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  
 

Item 9 - CLERKS REPORT – July  2019 
 
 

1. Broom Angling Club 
The Parish Council Office was approached by the Broom Angling Club as the 
underground footpath they use to access one of the pegs by the old River 
House to the south of the bridge, had been blocked off by developers and this 
prevented them form accessing the peg. 
Upon contacting developers, it was agreed that a site visit would be best.  At 
the meeting, developers assured me that the Deeds clearly showed the land 
belonged to them and it was, in fact, within the Deeds of one of the properties 
– opening the footpath would, in effect be allowing them into the “garden”. 
I raised the fact that the anglers had been able to access this peg via the 
footpath for a number of years so the question of a “Right of Access through 
time”.  I also requested site of the Deeds. 
The Deeds do, indeed,  show that the land belongs to the site.  However, 
developers were understanding of the situation and, after advice from their 
solicitors, it was agreed that the strip of land which forms the footpath, 
would not form part of the Deeds of the house but of the common land to be 
maintained by the Management Company.  It was further agreed that the 
fence would be moved to the other side of the peg, to allow the anglers to 
access it.  It is understood the anglers will behave in a proper manner that 
does not disturb the residents of the new development. 
Broom Angling Club have expressed satisfaction with the outcome. 
 

2. Millers Bank, Broom 
i. Following the recent floods, the Mill Pond needed clearing up. 

ii. Currently, the grass is maintained on a fortnightly basis.  However, the 
weather we have been having really requires this to be carried out, at 
least for the time being, on a weekly basis. 
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iii. The gate has been found to be rotten so it has been removed and will 
be replaced with a new one. 
Quotation, Inc. installation £2,048.01 
RESOLVED by Council to accept the quotation and approve the work 
 

3. Zip wire 
The seat part has been damaged so it has been removed and replacement has 
been received and will be installed. 
Cost £64.50 plus installation 
 

4. Work Experience Pupil 
Young, 14 year old girl is staring Work Experience on 29th  July and will be 
attending the PC Meeting.  Working hours will be 10.00 am to 3.00 pm and  
the period is to be agreed between us once she gets started. 
This is not under a scheme but simply because she wants to put something 
back into the community and is interested in the learning how Council works. 
 
 
 

 



Reviewed and approved at the PC meeting of 190819 

including, minutes, financial information and procedures.  They carry out a 
manual check of payments: invoices, cheques and bank statements. 
 

5. Local Council Award Scheme 
The Parish Council is preparing to apply for the reaccreditation of its 
Foundation Level and will then work towards obtaining the Quality Level 
The Chairman and Clerk will regularly monitor development to ensure the 
Parish Council is able to meet any new requirements to ensure it complies 
with all the requirements. 
 

 
This Policy was reviewed and adopted on 19th August 2019 
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In the County of Warwickshire 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

TRAINING POLICY 
 
 
 

1. Statement 
 
Bidford-on-Avon Parish Council is committed to ensuring its councillors and 
clerk are trained to enable them to carry out their duties to the best of their 
ability. 
As legislation changes and more power is delegated to Parish and Town 
Councils, it is essential all members of the Parish Council, and its employees, 
are equipped to meet these new challenges so that it can best serve its local 
community. 
 

2. Training Commitments: 
 

• Councillors 
o All new councillors are requested to attend the Induction 

courses regularly arranged by  Warwickshire and West 
Midlands Association of Local Councils (WALC) 

o The Chairman and Vice Chairman shall attend the training for 
Chairmen regularly arranged by WALC or any other relevant 
body 

o Planning – all councillors take part in considering planning 
applications and it is, therefore, essential, they are all aware of 
up to date developments in planning matters. 
The Council shall ensure councillors and clerk attend any 
training arranged by Stratford on Avon DC (Planning 
Authority) or Warwickshire and West Midlands Association of 
Local Councils (WALC),  of which the Parish Council is an 



 

 

affiliate. 
 
The Clerk shall also ensure that all information sent by the 
National Association of Local Councils (NALC) is made 
available to all councillors. 

o Members of the Council are expected to attend the Annual One 
Day Briefing arranged by  the WALC  in connection with its 
AGM in November 

o Councillors are encouraged to attend the Briefing/Training 
sessions offered by Stratford-on-Avon DC 

o The Clerk will offer support and guidance to  new councillors 
 

• Clerk 
o With the support of the Council, the Clerk completed her BA 

(Hons) degree in Community Engagement and Governance at 
the University of Gloucester in  July 2014 (she already qualified 
for CiLCA) 

o Shall keep up to date with all developments relevant to the 
sector and attend training sessions organized by WALC or 
other relevant bodies. 

o Shall keep up with the Continuous Development Plan set out by 
Society of Local Council Clerks and to gain the required points  

o Attend conferences such as: 
➢ Practitioners Conference 
➢ Leadership in Action 
➢ Annual Conference 

o Attend training events  
o Regularly read The Clerk and LCR Magazines 

o Special attention to be paid to the developments in the 
Localism Act and Devolution 
 
 

3. Identifying Training Needs 
 

• Changes in legislation relevant to the sector will result in extra 
training being needed.  It is the responsibility of the Chairman and 
Clerk to identify these needs and to ensure councillors are kept up to 
date and receive training when required. 

• Special attention will be needed in respect to the Localism Act and 
changes in the Planning System as both these will directly affect the 
local community which the Parish Council represents and serves. 

• The Parish Council is also a member of WALC and receives regular 
newsletters and updates on changes to the sector which are 
considered by Council at each Parish Council meeting. 
 



 

 

 
 

4. Training Resources 
 
Funds for training are allocated each year in the Budget and are regularly 
reviewed to ensure the training needs of the Council are met. 
The Council has also resolved that travel expenses can be claimed by 
Councillors attending training events at the standard rate of 45p per mile 
 
 

5. Measuring the Impact of Training 
• Councillors are encouraged to make reports following a 

training/workshop session 
• Improvements in the way the Parish Council works and 

communicates with the local community are a consequence of 
training – the setting up of the three Strategy Working Groups is a 
good example 

• Better understanding of the sector 
• More community involvement 

 
 
This Policy was reviewed and approved on 19th August 2019 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
………………………………………………………………………………… 
Cllr. Knight, Chairman of Bidford on Avon Parish Council 
 
 
 
 
……………………………………………………………………………………… 
Elisabeth Uggerloese, Clerk to Bidford-on-Avon Parish Council 
 
 

 
 



13 – WCC Road Safety Response 
 

Dear Elizabeth 

 

Just to clarify - casualty reduction schemes are focused on vehicle collisions where a person / casualty 

incurs personal injury and this is recorded by the Police. Damage only collisions are not recorded and 

therefore not included in any collision assessment. 

Regards 

Paul Taylor FIHE 

Traffic & Road Safety Manager 

Dear Paul 

Thank you for your email. 

I believe there have been more that 3 slight accidents on the Honeybourne Junction over 
the last 5 years.  In the meantime, the Parish Council looks forward to receiving proposals 
to reduce the risk of accidents at this junction.  Please note, that concerns have been 
raised by Barton residents at Parish Council meetings and I believe WCC may have 
received correspondence from them to this effect. 

 Kind regards 

 Elisabeth Uggerloese BA (Hons) FSLCC 

Clerk to the Parish Council 

Dear Elizabeth 

Thanks for the attached. 

With regard to the first two items, I have forwarded to Jo Edwards - Engineering Team Leader for 

comment. As I understand it there have only been 3 slight accidents in the last 5-years at the junction, so 

therefore I doubt funding would be available via a casualty reduction program, but some of the proposals 

may be suitable for perhaps PC or Delegated Budget funding. 

Regards 

Paul Taylor FIHE 

Traffic & Road Safety Manager 

 

 








